
1 

 

In the Court of Magistrates (Malta)  
Court of Criminal Judicature 
 
 
Magistrate Dr. Yana Micallef Stafrace LL.D., Adv. Trib. Ecc. 

Melit 
 
 
The Principal Immigration Officer 
(Inspector Mario Haber) 
 
Vs 
 
Daniel Buterer 
 
 
 
Today 15th October, 2017 
 
 
The Court:- 
 
Having seen that on the 15th October 2017, the Prosecution 
arraigned under arrest Daniel Buterer, 30 years, Serbian 
National born in Novi Sad, Serbia on the 29th October, 1986, 
son of Istvan and Maria, holder of Serbian Passport number 
007826545. 

 
And charged him with having on the 14th October, 2017 and in 
the previous day, in these islands forged, altered or tampered 
with a Polish Identity Card or used or had in his possession 
the mentioned Identity card which he knew to be forged, 
altered or tampered with, in the name of David Szczepnaek 
bearing number AMT039625, (Chapter 61, Sec 5 of the Laws of 
Malta). 

 
And charge him also with having on same date, time and 
circumstances committed any other kind of forgery, or have 
knowingly made use of any other forged document, in the 
mentioned documents (Cap 9, Sec 189 of the Laws of Malta). 
 
And charge him also with having on same date, time and 
circumstances forged any document or true copy of a document 
or an entry made in pursuance of this act (Cap 217, Sec 32 
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(1d) of the Laws of Malta). 
 
Having seen all the documentation in relation to the case. 
 
Having seen that the accused choose to appear without the 
presence of council. 
 
Having seen that the accused pleaded guilty from the beginning 
of the proceedings to all charges brought against him and 
reconfirmed such plea after been given the opportunity to 
reconsider his plea. 
 
Having seen Articles:- Article 5 of Chapter 61 of the Laws of 
Malta, Article 189 of Chapter 9 of the Laws of Malta and 
Article 32(1d) of Chapter 217  of the Laws of Malta  on the 
basis of the above:- finds accused Daniel Buterer guilty of 
the charges brought against him and by virtue of Article 28A 
of Chapter 9 of the Laws of Malta condemns him to five (5) 
months imprisonment suspended for two (2) years. 
 
Finally, explained in simple words the repercussions if such 
order is not complied with. 
 
 
 
 
DR. YANA MICALLEF STAFRACE 
MAGISTRATE 
 
 
 


